
 

The Crease  
 
 

By Sam Co l l ingwoodBy Sam Co l l ingwood   

CommissionerÕs Corner  

Hello all…I hope everyone enjoyed their summer! 
 
I want to take a quick moment to thank everyone for an outstanding 2012 spring season. Especially all 
our volunteers and board members who work so hard to ensure our lacrosse families had a positive 
experience.  We set a lot of goals at the beginning of the season and although we had a few growing 
pains here and there, we accomplished them all.  Most importantly, we were able to teach over 540 kids 
the great game of lacrosse and create some great memories.  
 
We greatly appreciated all of the feedback provided via our online survey. Over 150 league members 
participated in the survey, and you can take a look at a snapshot of the survey results on pages 10 & 11. 
Please continue to let us know what you liked and what you think can be improved upon throughout 
the year. We’ve received a lot of constructive feedback that is going to help shape the 2013 season.   
 
A main point of emphasis for next year will be placed on development and support for coaches and 
teams throughout the season. Pete Hraba and Mike Fowler have agreed to share the role of Director of 
Team Development for the boys. Pete and Mike will make sure all coaches receive the proper 
certifications; practice plans and provide support throughout the season for our coaches. Whether a 
coach has a question on how to receive Level 1 Certification or how to run a man-down defense, they 
will be there to help.   
 
For the Girls, Gary Kugler (and his wife Mary) remain an integral part of the league board to assure a 
smooth transition for our new Vice Commissioner of Girls, Tucker Ophof (and his wife Jenny). The 
Kuglers will also help with overall league operations, as well as developing and supporting our girls 
coaches and teams; much like Pete and Mike will do for the boys.  
 
Thanks again for your support and please remember to “keep a stick in your child’s hand” this fall and 
winter. Keep an eye on our website and Facebook page for upcoming fall and winter camps, clinics and 
leagues.  
 
Sam 
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G i r l Õ s  C o m m i s s i o n e r  G i r l Õ s  C o m m i s s i o n e r  
U p d a t eU p d a t e   

  

By By Tucker OphofTucker Ophof   

Welcome to the September issue of The Crease! I would like to take a 
moment to introduce myself. My name is Tucker Ophof , and I am the incoming Girl’s 
Commissioner. I have two daughters who play in the league – a rising 8th grader and a rising 3rd 
grader. Some of you I know from our family's participation in the league over the last 3 years and 
many of you I don’t; however, I look forward to having the pleasure of working with all the girls 
and families over the next year.   
 
As we depart the "Dog Days of Summer,” I want to encourage the girls to try and keep a stick in 
their hands as much as possible. Here are some suggested ideas for individual work over the off-
season: 
 
!  Wall Ball :  Using a brick wall or bounce back to practice throwing and catching, have them 

work on their non-dominant hand as much as possible. Also, playing catch with other players, 
teammates, siblings and parents. If the other person doesn’t have a stick or know how to throw 
and catch, have them use a baseball/softball glove. 

 
"  Ground Balls :  Work on those ground balls keeping the back hand down, getting low and 

scooping through the ball. More games are won & lost based on which team wins the ground 
balls during a game at all levels than people realize. It is a critical factor at all levels. 

 
#  Fall Programs:   Lastly, as summer ends and fall approaches I suggest that girls at all ages & 

levels try to participate in a fall program. This will keep a stick in their hands, gives them more 
game experience and provides them with an opportunity to be exposed to girls from other 
programs around NOVA. 

 
If you have any ideas, suggestions or comments, and are interested in getting involved or coaching, 
please don’t hesitate to contact me at tucker.ophof@gmail.com.  
 

We look forward to a great year! 
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B o y Õ sB o y Õ s C o m m i s s i o n e r   C o m m i s s i o n e r  
U p d a t eU p d a t e   

  

By By Jim EckertJim Eckert   

Summer is coming to an end…football is starting and the days are getting colder and shorter; however even  
though this is the off season for lacrosse, there is a lot going on to prepare for the spring 2013 lacrosse season. 
Over the last year or so Brigade Lacrosse has focused on two primary goals to improve our program: 

Goal #1:   Develop quality lacrosse coaches.  As an organization our primary limitation on the size and 
quality of our program is the ability to recruit and train quality coaches who volunteer their time to teaching 
our boys to be not only good lacrosse players, but more importantly to be good sports and young men of 
character.  Historically, we have been blessed by many adults who have stepped up to invest their time as a 
coach which has allowed the organization to grow and more kids to participate.  However, given the 
explosive growth of lacrosse many of these volunteer coaches have very little or no experience with the game 
of lacrosse.  They may have experience coaching or playing football, basketball or soccer, but depending on 
where they grew up, they may have had no exposure to the sport of lacrosse until their son caught the lacrosse 
bug and pulled them into this seemingly basic but also complex game. 

Therefore, a primary focus this offseason and into the spring is to first identify potential coaches earlier, and 
well before the season starts. Secondly, it is to provide training and mentoring to assure even beginner lacrosse 
coaches can get up to speed quickly and more experienced coaches can improve their knowledge base on not 
only lacrosse but coaching in general.  We are lucky to have some very experienced lacrosse coaches, but the 
challenge this offseason is to put together training clinics and mentoring programs so that we can develop 
more quality lacrosse coaches.  Finding and developing quality coaches is key to Brigade’s future success.   

Goal #2:   Develop a quality offseason lacrosse program.  The players that improve the fastest are the 
players that keep a stick in their hand all year round. However that does not mean that lacrosse needs to be 
their only sport.  We highly encourage our players to also play other sports, but as we all know if you want to 
get better anything in life it takes practice and an investment of time.  In 2011, Brigade Lacrosse sponsored 
our first teams in the TripleEDGE Fall league by placing a U15 and two U13 teams in this offseason program.  
Brigade coaches worked with these 3 teams and practiced once per week.  In this offseason program we 
stressed that you could also participate in football or other fall sports and that the in-season sports took 
priority in the event of a conflict.   

In 2012, we took things up a notch with the creation of the BattleLax Elite offseason program.  This Brigade 
sponsored program, with significant participation from several High School coaches, is designed for elite 
players from U9 through High School to have an opportunity to develop their skills in the offseason while 
playing in tournaments and local offseason leagues.  In order to put together the best teams possible, this 
league is open to players from outside our Brigade footprint.  In the summer of 2012, BattleLax fielded seven 
teams with each team traveling to 3 to 4 tournaments.  In the Fall of 2012 we anticipate up to 9 teams playing 
in TripleEDGE and traveling to 1 or 2 tournaments in November. 

While playing in the offseason is not for everyone, for those players that want to invest the time to improve 
their level of play in lacrosse, offseason play is a huge benefit.  So it is Brigade’s goal to provide this 
opportunity to the kids in our community at a reasonable price. 

Thank you for supporting Brigade lacrosse!  The spring season is only 5 months away…keep a stick in your 
hands. 

Jim Eckert       



 

4 

This summer was the inaugural season for  BattleLax  Elite  offseason lacrosse.  The 
BattleLax program is an offseason program sponsored by Brigade Lacrosse and in partnership with 
local area high school coaches to provide elite offseason lacrosse opportunities for boys from U9 to 
High School.  While this is a Brigade sponsored program, it is open to all players regardless of their 
spring league affiliations. 

In the summer of 2012, we had 7 teams participating in the BattleLax program. Each team 
participated in 2 to 4 tournaments.  In spite of this being the first year for BattleLax, our teams 
were very competitive with other more established offseason programs in the area.  Our U13 
Maroon team won two of the four tournaments that they attended and our U11 team was also a 
tournament champion. The goal for BattleLax is to establish a local reasonably priced offseason 
program to develop those players that want to invest in moving their lacrosse skills to a higher 
level.  Our goal is to prepare youth players to play at an advanced level and to get ready for High 
School and for High School players to get ready for college. 

While all of our teams were competitive and played well, I believe our greatest success over the 
summer was the success of our High School Elite team.  This was a very young team this year with 
only about 10 upper classmen; however, this team held its own going to some very high level 
recruiting tournaments. Even though their won-to-loss record was not positive, they did succeed in 
getting player exposure to college coaches. As a result, 9 of the upperclassmen on this team have 
received legitimate offers from colleges. 

Thanks to all the coaches that made this summer a success for BattleLax!   
 

B a t t l e L a x  U p d a t eB a t t l e L a x  U p d a t e   
  

By By Jim EckertJim Eckert   

Batt leLax El i te U11 Champions  Batt leLax El i te  U13  Champions  
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C o a c h  &  P l a y e r  C o a c h  &  P l a y e r  
D e v e l o p m e n t  P r o g r a mD e v e l o p m e n t  P r o g r a m   

By By Pete Hraba, Mike Fowler & Carl Pete Hraba, Mike Fowler & Carl 
KielbasaKielbasa  

For Coaches and Prospective Coaches:  

1) The Brigade lacrosse league will be hosting a US Lacrosse Level 1 Coaching Certification Clinic 
at Patriot High School in February 2013 (date and time to follow).  The clinic will draw 
from across NoVA, and from NC to MD.  Therefore, when the date is set and sign-up is 
available, please do so as quickly as possible.  Details to follow. 

2) In the interim, please register as a coach on the Brigade website at 
http://www.brigadelax.com/registration  -- once you get to Online Registration 
System, click-on the drop-down menu and select For Coaches Only, then follow the 
prompted steps for Brigade Coaching Spring 2013 – Boys (or) Girls. Please do this even if 
you have coached in the past.  The purpose for registering in this manner is to improve the 
significant preseason and ongoing communications between the coaches, the Brigade league 
and NVYLL -- not to mention to assist the Boys and Girls Commissioners in assigning 
coaches to teams.  No prior lacrosse coaching experience is required.  Coaching experience 
for any team sport is relevant.   

 
For Parents:  

Brigade's new Coach and Player Development Program  is designed to assist both players 
and coaches keep pace with the explosive growth of competitive lacrosse in Northern Virginia.  For 
coaches, the program seeks to achieve this goal through a series of clinics and training for coaching 
certification, as well as mentoring for coaches that are newer to lacrosse.  Coaches at all levels will 
be provided a goal list for individual and team skills for their players.  These goal lists and the 
supporting training will serve as a coordination point to assure players across our various teams at 
the same age/skill level will progress together.  The end-state is that there is a general 
understanding of what our players skills and knowledge should be as they progress to the older and 
higher divisions.  An additional benefit is that newer coaches know they have all of the support of 
Brigade behind them, in addition to clear teaching and coaching objectives.  For players, they'll 
know from the beginning of the season what skill objectives they have and what progress is 
expected of them. Like most other sports, lacrosse is a game of basics.  The team/player that 
executes the basics in the heat of the game will invariably win...and have far more fun doing it.  To 
be clear, winning is the outcome, not the objective. The objective is learning and mastering the 
basics. That is the focus of the program.   

Please reach out to Mike Fowler, Carl Kielbasa or Pete Hraba if you have any questions or 
comments on the program. 
 
Good lacrosse players practice until they get it right.   Great lacrosse players practice  until 

they can't get it wrong.   ~ Unknown  
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Boys U11C -2 Team:  ÒRemarkableÓ is the word that 
comes to mind in describing the season the U11C team 
had this year. Placing 1st out of 26 teams in the standings 
during the regular season and then going on to winning 
the Championship tournament, the U11C-2 team had a 
season that I am sure all the coaches, parents and players 
will never forget. 

No one would have ever predicted the season that we had 
if they had been at the first practice and seen the chaos of 
the boys throwing the ball back and forth and trying not 
to get hit by the ball.   Luckily for Coach Jewell, Coach 
Canestra and me, this great group of athletes were able to 
develop the skills required for the game and start playing 
like a unified team. Having coachable players with very 
supportive parents and an unbridled enthusiasm for the game made this success possible. 

The transformation from a group of individuals who mostly had never played lacrosse to a team that played 
together was truly something special to see for the coaches and parents.  The team played so well throughout the 
entire season on both ends of the field, leading the league in goals scored and also in least goals allowed.  Speaking 
for the coaching staff, we could not have been prouder of the way the boys developed, played and competed as a 
single unit throughout the season. ~ Coach John Fannon  
 

Girls 3/4C Team:   It was a cold windy afternoon 
that Coach Gresham and I met our 19 Brigade 3/4C 
“Lax Ninjas.” The group was filled with wide-eyed 
expectation and excitement, and some shyness and 
uncertainty. After quick introductions, and fighting 
first-time girls coaching gitters, we broke for line drills. 
This is where reality set in…these girls had never been 
taught to scoop a ball, call “here’s your help,” make a 
pass, receive a pass, dodge; we had to start with the 
very basics. At first, the girls gave me perplexed looks 
when I told them to run toward the ball when receiving 
a pass (ya right, buddy!) and call for the ball, “here’s 
your help.” Eventually, the phrase caught on, and so 
too did the girls. 
 

As a team, we worked hard on the fundamentals, repeating them over and over, emphasizing the importance of 
team work, hustle, situational awareness, good passes, shooting on goal, defense, and especially GROUND 
BALLS. Our primary goal as coaches was to teach the girls the game of lacrosse, with a secondary goal of perhaps 
winning a few games here and there. It became apparent from the first game; we had a special group of girls on our 
hands. What they lacked in initial experience, they made up for with heart, hustle, and love of the game. The girls 
worked hard every practice, and come game time, it showed. By the end of the season, we were firing on all 
cylinders, ready to take on any opponent in our path to victory. We came to the playoffs with 8 wins and 1 tie. We 
won the semi-final game 14 to 4, and the final 12 to 2. It was an honor and privilege to coach these girls, in 
particular, my daughter, Skylar as well as coach with a fantastic coach, Frederick Gresham, combined with the 
support of tremendous leaders, Gary Kugler and Sam Collingwood. ~ Go Brigade! ~ Coach Matt Robinson  

2 0 1 2  P l a y o f f  2 0 1 2  P l a y o f f  
C h a m p i o n  C h a m p i o n  
H i g h l i g h t sH i g h l i g h t s   

Coach es Fannon , Jewell  & Canestra and  
the U11C -2 Team  

Coaches Robinson & Gresham and the 
3/4C Team  
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BoyÕs U13-A:   The Brigade boys U13-A Large team completed their season as Champions!  With a 
record of 10 wins and 1 loss, the boys played together as a TEAM!  The offense combined for a total 
of 109 goals, while the defense held their opponents to 50 goals throughout the regular season and 
playoffs.  This was an incredible season with a bunch of amazing young men.    
~ Congratulations on your achievements! ~ Coaches Puhlick, Kielba sa & Swingle  
 

Below is the 2012 U13-A large team roster and playoff photos: 
 
 
 
 

 
 

2 0 1 2  P l a y o f f  2 0 1 2  P l a y o f f  
C h a m p i o n  H i g h l i g h t sC h a m p i o n  H i g h l i g h t s   

C o n t i n u e dC o n t i n u e d   

Boys U13 -A Playoff Champions  

Boys U13 -A Playoff Champions  

Players:  
 
Andrew Bundens 
Jack Carayiannis 
Morgan Crabb 
William Eckert 
Kyle Guenther 
Danny Kielbasa 
Tyler Knox 
Ryan Kugler 
David Lerch 
Turner McGarvey 
Sean McKay 
Tyler Puhlick 
Zachary Raczynski 
Hunter Ralston 
Anthony Rigney 
Mark Sprague 
Cole Swingle 
Cole Thibault 
 
Coaches:  
 
Dan Puhlick 
Dan Swingle 
Carl Kielbasa 
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October 8, 2012  
Shotgun Start @ 10:00 a.m.  

Evergreen Country Club  
Haymarket, Virginia  

The Brigade lacrosse league, along with major sponsor Lax World  of Gainesville, Virginia, is 
pleased to announce the First Annual Brigade Golf Tournament  scheduled for 
Monday, October 8th, 2012 at the Evergreen Country Club  located in Haymarket, Virginia. 

Register Now!  
Help support the Brigade league by registering now via the Web at www.brigadelax.com . Just 
click on the Golf Tournament tab at the top of the site. You can sign-up as an individual or register as 
a foursome. Payment can be made via credit card at time of registration.  Funds raised in 
conjunction with the tournament will go toward items such as goalie equipment, safety equipment, 
goal nets, field usage & maintenance and portable battery-powered scorekeeping devices for our 
home fields! 
 
The Brigade Golf Tournament will be a Captain’s choice event along with two other contests:  
Closest to the Pin on a par 3; and a Longest Drive. Men will play from the white tees 6,258 yards; 
women from the red tees 5,573. Shotgun start begins at 10 a.m. on Monday, October 8, 2012. 

$110 Single  
$400 Foursome  

 

Brigade Annual Golf Tournament Committee:  
Committee Chair:   
Todd Sullivan - Toddsullivan12@gmail.com 
 
Members:  
Shelly Sullivan - ssullivan@caci.com 
Karen Ellis - fiveellises@comcast.net 

F i r s t  A n n u a l  F i r s t  A n n u a l  
B r i g a d e  G o l f  B r i g a d e  G o l f  
T o u r n a m e n tT o u r n a m e n t   
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League Announcements:  
Fall 2012 Clinics : 

Dates: 
Sunday, September 16th 
Sunday, September 23rd 
Sunday, September 30th 
Sunday, October 7th 
 

Location : 
Mullen Elementary School 
8000 Rodes Drive 
Manassas, VA 20109 
 

Clinic T imes: 
Boys:  11:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m. 
Girls:  1:00 p.m. – 3:00 p.m. 
Scoopers: 1:00 p.m. – 2:00 p.m. 
 

Cost: 
$75 / Player; No pro-rated pricing for attending less than 
4 sessions. 
 

Boys and Girls Program Description : 
Boys (U9, U11, U13, U15) 
Girls (Grades K -2, 3-4, 5-6, 7-8) 
 

The Brigade league is excited to partner with Lax World 
of Gainesville. All levels of experience are encouraged to 
attend. Players will be divided by age and skill, and those 
new to the game will receive “intro level” coaching and 
taught the beginning fundamentals of the sport. Please 
see a complete listing of boys and girls coaches via the 
Web at www.brigadelax.com . Clinic fee includes a t-
shirt to be distributed to each player based upon sizing 
information provided during registration. 
 

FULL EQUIPMENT IS REQUIRED FOR THE BOYS 
AND GIRLS CLINICS (Boys: stick, shoulder & arm pads, 
MOUTHGUARD, gloves, protective cup, cleats and 
helmet; Girls : stick, protective eyewear, 
MOUTHGUARD, and cleats) 
 

Scoopers Program Description: 
Boys and Girls (Ages 5, 6 & 7) 
 

The Scoopers clinics will be led by Lax World 
instructors, and are intended to serve as an introduction 
to lacrosse. NO EQUIPMENT IS REQUIRED. Clinic fee 
includes FiddleSTX equipment and t-shirt to be provided 
at the first clinic. 

 
 
 
The week of July 30, House of Speed 
partnered with Brigade Lacrosse for their 
second annual summer speed camp.   
This year we had 25 athletes attend 
between the ages of 9 and 15, both boys 
and girls.  The athletes were trained on 
proper running technique and coached 
on form by using video analysis. 
 
Athletes were trained on first step 
quickness, lateral movement and 
reaction, ladder drills, plyometrics, 
proper cutting.  In addition, this year we 
added lacrosse skills training including 
dodging, shooting and ball handling. 
We are looking forward to beginning off 
-season training with Brigade in January 
at our new facility in Gainesville.  
Registration information will be 
available in September/October 
timeframe via the Web at 
www.houseofspeed.com . 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Summer House of Speed 
Camp  
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League Survey Summary:   The Brigade league invited its members to participate in an online 
survey in early July, and over 150 individuals took time out of their busy schedules to respond and 
provide specific comments and suggestions.  Although this represents just a fraction of our 
membership, the responses were invaluable nonetheless. Your feedback and input are critical to the 
growth and refinement of the league. Lacrosse is rapidly becoming “the fastest growing sport in the 
U.S.,” and we’ve seen proof of that as our league continues to grow significantly from year to year.  
Below are a few survey question highlights: 
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Team Play & Good 
Sportsmanship 

Yes 

No 

M a r k e t i n g  M a r k e t i n g  U p d a t e  a n d  L e a g u e  U p d a t e  a n d  L e a g u e  
S u r v e y  S u m m a r yS u r v e y  S u m m a r y   

  

By By Susan RingSusan Ring  

Rate your childÕs overall experience 
playing in the Spring 2012 season. 
(Exceeded Expectations, Met 
Expectations, Did Not Meet 
Expectations, Unsatisfactory) 

Do you feel your coach emphasized 
team play and good sportsmanship? 
(Yes, No) 
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M a r k e t i n g  U p d a t e  a n d  L e a g u e  S u r v e y  M a r k e t i n g  U p d a t e  a n d  L e a g u e  S u r v e y  
S u m m a r y  C o n t i n u e dS u m m a r y  C o n t i n u e d   

 

 
 

 
 
Marketing Update / Overview: As the year progresses and we ramp up our 2013 planning, we 
will also work diligently and creatively to partner with local businesses that will provide win-win 
solutions benefitting both the league and those businesses. Lax World  has continually stepped up; 
providing our league with discount coupons, clinic management and instruction, and financial 
donations that go directly toward field usage fees and new equipment. Buffalo Wild Wings  
continues to rally behind Brigade by sponsoring spirit nights where a percentage of the food sales are 
given back to the league. Additionally, vendors such as Dicks Sporting Goods , Harvey 
Insurance , Shaw Industries , My Plumber , PevÕs Paintball  and Sports Authority , are 
providing corporate-sponsored donations to our First Annual Golf Tournament, just to name a few.  
 
We’re looking for a few creative minds to help out with our Marketing initiatives. The Marketing 
Committee meets every other month on a weeknight evening convenient for all. Therefore, if you are 
interested in joining the Brigade Marketing Committee, please contact Sue Ring at 
sring_5775@comcast.net.  
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Uniforms 

Do you feel your childÕs coach made 
sure each player had adequate and 
equal playing time for games? (Yes, No) 

Did you like the uniforms that were 
provided for the Spring 2012 season? 
(Yes, No) 



 

 

Dir. of Assets & Equipment:  Kevin Johnson 
brigadelax@gmail.com 
 
Dir. of Field Scheduling: Mary Herceg 
meh022808@gmail.com 
 
Director(s) of Coach & Player Development:   
Pete Hraba & Mike Fowler  
phraba@gmail.com; hulax15@hotmail.com  
 
Director of Marketing: Susan Ring 
sring_5775@comcast.net 
 
Website Manager:  Howard Kartel 
howis006@comcast.net  
 
Newsletter Editor: Susan Ring 
sring_5775@comcast.net  

Commissioner:  Sam Collingwood 
samscoll@hotmail.com  
 
Vice Commissioner – Boys:  Jim Eckert 
jaeckert@ecslimited.com  
 
Vice Co-Commissioner – Girls: Tucker Ophof 
tucker.ophof@gmail.com  
 
Secretary:  Karen Ellis 
fiveellises@comcast.net 
 
Member at Large:  Gary Kugler 
garykugler@aol.com  
 
Treasurer:  Julia Lyman 
thelymans@comcast.net 

www.brigadelax.org  
P.O. Box 555  
Bristow, VA  20136  
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